
SALTFLEETBY PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday, 3rd July 2012 

 7.30 pm in St Peters Church
Present:                Chair
Cllr Ms C Warwick
                               

Cllr Ms V Fenton



Cllr Mr F Smith



Cllr Mr J Smith


Cllr Mrs S Harrison



Cllr Mrs A Peace



Cllr M Hawes


Mrs J Brown - Clerk
There were two members of the public present. 
Public Comments: A resident asked if there was any outcome regarding the larger bulb for the lighting at the end of Mill Lane – the Clerk advised that subject to a suitable bracket being available off the shelf the light would be changed by the end of next week but if a bracket needed to be ordered it would be completed by the end of the month. The potholes in Mill Lane were raised – the Clerk had reported Mill Lane & this would be actioned; Clerk to report again Church Lane where the road is falling away on the bend (opposite side to the black & white poles).
12/0176 Chairman’s welcome - The Chairman noted that unlike last month the meeting would not go on past 9.30pm & Councillors must keep debate to the point and stick to the items on the agenda. Any items that required further discussion would be placed on the next agenda. 
12/0177 Apologies for absence – Cllrs L Dover & R James. The apologies were accepted. Cllr F Smith noted that Cllr Liller had attempted to speak with him & assumed this would have been to offer apologies.
12/0178 Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 12th June 2012. Item 12/166 should read ‘the stile to the old burial ground could perhaps be made more accessible’. It was resolved that the Minutes were a true record noting this amendment & the Chairman signed the Minutes.
12/0179 Declarations of Interest in accordance with Local Government Act 2000 
Cllrs Warwick, Fenton & Peace – Personal Interest in Queens Jubilee Events

12/0180 District Councillor’s Report
Cllr Harrison noted that the Planning Committee had followed the recommendation of the Planning Officer & refused the EnergieKontor planning application which would go to appeal; she requested that a booklet on Improving Volunteer Management, Training & Events 2012 be circulated & that with regard to the Ambulance Service she had exchanged emails with the Ambulance Trust regarding the difficulties encountered for ambulances attending rural properties & it had been suggested that it would be helpful if all properties had a clearly visible name plate & at nights put all the lights on, but they had generally agreed that there was a difficulty. Cllr Harrison now had an appointment with Natural England & raised the email from the Clerk concerning the next Mablethorpe Area Committee Meeting which was being held at Theddlethorpe next Wednesday as flooding was on the agenda & this was of prime interest. An email scam purporting to be from the DVLA was currently an issue & should not be responded to.
12/0181 Village Hall Committee – The Clerk had not as yet received any response from the Charity Commission. The Chairman issued an update on Marshlands – this was still in the process of being sorted out with one of the Trustees & this would now be pursued through other routes.
12/0182 Councillor Vacancy– No requests for co-option had been received. 
12/0183 Bulb & Flower Planting – The Chairman raised the resolution made in November last year to spend the £100 grant from the District Councillor & Council agreed to match fund; following debate it was resolved to progress with purchasing the bulbs & having them planted on the s bend by Mr Chapman as previously agreed p CW s FS; it was further resolved to plant wild flower seeds on Swallowgate Corner p JS s MH. Cllr J Smith to action the latter.
12/0184 St Clements Churchyard – The Clerk had looked at prices for additional trip hazard signs & it was resolved to purchase three additional signs at a cost of £3.25 each excluding posts & fitting p Cllr Warwick s Cllr Harrison. Cllrs Hawes & Fenton volunteered to fix the signs to post & install.
12/0185 Council Meeting Dates – Following debate it was resolved that unless the Clerk was required to call a meeting for any decisions, no meeting would be held in August p Cllr J Smith s Cllr Hawes.
12/0186 Code of Conduct – Following debate on the options open to the Council it was proposed by Cllr Warwick to adopt the NALC Code of Conduct for Parish Councils, seconded by Cllr Fenton. Cllr Harrison proposed accepting the East Lindsey District Council Code. It was resolved to accept the NALC Code of Conduct for Parish Councils. Cllrs to complete their Declarations of Pecuniary Interests & return to the Clerk in order that they can be submitted to ELDC & a register of interests placed on the Parish Council web site as required by law.  

12/0187 Financial Matters
a) Accounts to be paid/authorised – Clerks salary & expenses for June; Jubilee Committee - District Councillors Grant received on behalf of Jubilee Committee for Commemorative Medals - £318.80; Euroffice – Stationery - £63.66; M A Chapman – Flailing B1200 - £448.80
b) Accounts as at 30th June 2012 – The Clerk had circulated the accounts but had been unable to complete a Bank Reconciliation as the June Bank Statement had not been received. Agenda item for September
12/0188 Planning 
Request for a Scoping Opinion under Regulation 13 of Town & Country Planning (Environmental Impact Assessment Regulations 2011 – Location: Works to Well site B & Access Road, proposed Grayfleet Gas Storage Facility, Howdales, Saltfleetby, Louth (circulated). It was resolved to respond that the Council noted the contents, had no further comments at this stage & awaited the detailed application.
12/0189 Community Led Plan – Cllr Hawes advised that Sgt Glen Palmer had accepted the invitation to attend the September meeting, which would be held at 6.30pm. Councillors to inform residents of his attendance & include in Newsletter & place on the web site.
12/0190 St Clements Burial Ground – Council had been asked to consider applying for Coastal Grazing Marsh Project funds to carry out repairs to the grave monument & the old burial ground.  Following debate it was resolved that all Councillors would ensure they had seen the monument, consider the practicalities of both suggestions & bring comments to the September meeting.

12/0191 Highways – The Clerk had prepared & circulated an Appendix of Highways issues. The Clerk reported on the additional responses received – Highways would make no further comment on the state of North End Lane due to on-going issues but would re-check the surface; the light at the end of Mill Lane would be attended to this month; Mill Lane – Unsuitable for HGV’s – the signs posted do rely on self-enforcement due to the rural location but if Highways were advised of the name of HGV vehicles using Mill Lane they would speak to the companies & suggest more appropriate routes.  Highways considered that Sat Navs created a good deal of these problems. Any names to be passed to the Clerk for onward transmission. It was reported that a householder had requested bollards be placed external to his house to prevent the encroachment of vehicles, this had been done but they had been placed on the opposite side of the road – Clerk to contact Highways & request they be moved.  Some of the white bridge railings were in disrepair – Councillors to make a note of locations & repairs required to pass to the Clerk at September meeting. Clerk to report the hydrant plates in the B1200 (4 or 5) as having sunk & the tarmac surrounding them requiring attention.
12/0192 Annual Parish Meeting – The Clerk had contacted LCC regarding the tree that had fallen over a public footpath & following the advice offered, it was resolved that the Clerk would write to the householders. Cllr Harrison had reported on the Ambulance Service under District Councillor report.
12/0193 Awarding of Orders/Contracts – Following the Clerk obtaining confirmation from LALC on the question of placing 3-year contracts it was resolved not to pursue this direction.

12/0194 Publicity – Ways of informing residents were considered including the placing of a large board or similar within the village & it was resolved that Councillors should bring suggestions to the September meeting for consideration. Agenda item.

12/0195 Standing Orders & Financial Regulations – Suggestions were made on potential changes to Standing Orders. Councillors to forward detailed suggestions to the Clerk for detailed inclusion in the September agenda in order that Councillors may consider prior to the meeting.
12/0196 Asset Register – There was no update on the benches located at the Stump. September agenda item. The issue of the removal from Cllr Harrison’s property of the two filing cabinets was raised. Cllr Warwick to discuss with Cllr Dover re-locating them. September agenda item.
12/0197 Community Wildlife Grant – The Clerk had obtained prices for hawthorn & blackthorn hedging but required measurements in order to clarify exact needs. Clerk to check on planting density & Cllrs Warwick & J Smith to finalise requirements & liaise with the Clerk who would endeavour to obtain the appropriate funding prior to the deadline of September 1st. 
12/0198 Bridle path at Sea View – Cllr J Smith to obtain more detailed map; there was some belief that Fishmeregate may be publically owned & this would require clarification; the Clerk reported that she had been advised that the P4C grant scheme suggested the first step for the Council would be to draw up proposals & then discuss with the County Council. The scheme required that proposals should have some form of path creation – preferably bridleway creation & it would be useful if the Council would discuss any proposals with affected landowners & secure their agreement where possible. There were currently very few bridleways in the area & additional routes would be welcomed. Council to consider – connections between settlements & existing routes, circular routes & behind the hedge routes (routes running parallel to roads which provided users with a traffic free environment. Clerk to place on September agenda item to resolve the setting up of a small working group.
12/0199 Vehicle Speeds – The Clerk had compiled the results into a table & circulated. Clerk to place on September agenda to give Councillors time to assess the figures.
12/0200 Queens Jubilee Event – The next meeting is on 5th July.
12/0201 Police Matters – Cllr Peace had informed the Police that there would be no attendance at future meetings unless the Council had anything relevant to bring forward as it was not felt that the content of the meetings was relevant to the Parish.  Cllr Harrison asked the Clerk to provide any information she had on purchasing a portable speed sign.
12/0202 Clerks Report – During June there had been 46 visits to the web site with 195 pages accessed; prices for name badges had been gathered and the best cost appeared to be in the region of £11.59 – the Chairman advised that a resident had read the previous Minutes & had volunteered to give the Council some badges, which the Council greatly appreciated. The change of signatories at Nottingham Building Society had now been completed with signatories being Cllrs Warwick, James, Harrison & Liller – two from four being required to sign. The Grant form from Cllr Palmer had been completed & returned to him.
12/0203 Reports from Outside Bodies – Cllrs Warwick, Fenton & the Clerk had attended the Parish Assembly which had covered topics on boundary changes & the Localism Act.
12/0204 Correspondence, the following items were noted:
Email from the Clerk regarding Internal Auditors report & telephone banking
LCC – Review of Mobile Library Stops completed & the stop near Maples, Main Road to be maintained due to increased usage

LCR Magazine

LALC – email detailing costs associated with the General Power of Competence Training for the Clerk

LCC Highways Briefing Spring/Summer 2012

Anglian Water – response to query regarding sewerage system

Planning Decisions Received:

Application N/145/00231/12 Mr & Mrs Waumsley, Planning Permission Erection of 2 detached dormer bungalows on site of existing village hall which was to be demolished, in accordance with amended information & plans received by the Local Planning Authority 5th & 6th March 2012. Full Planning Permission
Application N/145/00686/12 – Mr W MacDonald, Fern Cottage, North End Lane, Saltfleetby – Planning Permission Erection of a detached house on the site of existing dwelling which is to be demolished & alterations to existing vehicular access, in accordance with amended plans received 30th May 2012. Full Planning Permission.

12/0205 Councillors Reports – Cllr Fenton noted that Three Bridge Lane had been marked up in preparation for repairs. 

12/0206      Items for the Next Agenda – As above.
The meeting closed at 9.10pm.  Next Meeting Tuesday 4th September 2012 at 6.30pm
Chairman
…………………………..............

Date
………………………..

Clerk
…………………………………..


Date
………………………..  
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